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Board of Conservation and Recreation 
Thursday, April 18, 2024 

First Landing State Park, Virginia Beach, Virginia 
 
TIME AND PLACE 
The meeting of the Board of Conservation and Recreation took place at 9:00 a.m. on Thursday, April 18, 
2024, at First Landing State Park in Virginia Beach, Virginia 
 
BOARD OF CONSERVATION AND RECREATION MEMBERS PRESENT 
Danielle Heisler, Chair  
Esther M. Nizer, Vice Chair  
Chief Walk “Red Hawk” Brown  
Colonel Eric A. Hoggard  

John W. Inge, IV  
The Honorable Kyle Kilgore  
Camilla Simon  
Ross Stewart  

 
BOARD OF CONSERVATION AND RECREAITON MEMBERS NOT PRESENT 
Susan Allen  
The Honorable James Cheng   

Hunter H. Ihrman  
Kat Maybury  

 
DCR STAFF PRESENT 
Matthew S. Wells, Director  
Andrew Smith, Chief Deputy Director (virtual)  
Laura Ellis, Deputy Director for Administration and Finance  
Frank Stovall, Deputy Director for Operations  
Michael Fletcher, Board and Constituent Services Liaison  
Shannon Alexander, Coastal Region Supervisor for Natural Heritage  
Dr. Melissa Baker, Director, Virginia State Parks  
Derrick Bolen, Special Assistant for Policy  
Jason Bulluck, Director, Division of Natural Heritage  
Whitten Cluff, Executive Assistant for Operations  
David Collett, Western Field Operations Director  
Sean Dixon, Park Manager, Kiptopeke State Park  
Lisa McGee, Director for Policy and Planning (virtual)  
Kelly McClary, Director, Division of Planning and Recreation Resources 

David Neudeck, Public Communications and Marketing Director  
Wes Paulos, Public Access Coordinator for Natural Heritage  
Paul Saunders, Senior Policy Analyst  
Timothy Shrader, Eastern Field Operations Director  
Samantha Wangsgard, Chief Environmental Planner 

Bruce Widener, Park Manager, First Landing State Park  
Ann Zahn, District I Manager 

 
ESTABLISHMENT OF A QUORUM 
With seven (8) members of the Board present, a quorum was established. 
 
WELCOME AND CALL TO ORDER 
Chairwoman Heisler called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. and called for introductions.  
Introductions 
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM JANUARY 5, 2024 
 
Mr. Inge moved that the minutes of the January 5, 2024, meeting of the Board of Conservation and 
Recreation be approved as submitted. Ms. Nizer seconded, and the motion carried. 
 
WELCOME TO FIRST LANDING STATE PARK – Bruce Widener, Manager, First Landing State Park 
 
Park Manager Bruce Widener welcomed members and guest to First Landing State Park and provided 
highlights of park including visitation statistics, strengthening the junior ranger program, and the future 
renovations of cabins.  
  
First Landing State Park was built in 1936 as one of the original 6 state parks. Their annual visitation is 
around 850,000 per year. They offer over 600 educational programs each year which serve about 
121,000 guests. In the summer, the park offers 12 weeks of Junior Ranger programs and serves around 
300 children throughout those weeks.   
 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Matthew S. Wells, DCR Director 
 
Director Wells gave the DCR report.  A copy of the written report is included as Attachment A. 
 
Director Wells noted the following:  
  
Highlights from 2023 
 

• Sweet Run was opened as DCR’s 42nd State Park, 

• The purchase of Natural Bridge State Park was completed. 

• DCR opened the Inn at Foster Falls (New River Trail State Park). 

• The Master Plan for Clinch River State Park was finalized. 

• DCR staff assisted the Department of Forestry (DOF) in fighting wildfires. 

• DCR hired Lesley Start as the Chief of Stewardship for Natural Heritage 
 
Anticipated in 2024 
 

• DCR’s 43rd State Park will be opened in Culpeper 

• Ribbon Cutting on the Pamplin end of High Bridge Trail State Park 

• Thew new Trail Center at High Bridge State Park will be opened 

• Several State Park Master Plans will be completed, including Mayo River State Park which 
members visited at the November meeting 

• To increase accessibility, chroma viewfinders like the prototype introduced at Natural Tunnel 
State Park will be installed.  Additionally, DCR is developing a pilot project to provide all-terrain 
wheelchairs at several State Parks. 

• Two New Natural Area Preserves (NAPs) will be introduced. 

• Buffalo Mountain NAP will be expanded. 
  
Legislative Update 
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There were two agency bills that affected State Parks: 

• Prohibiting registered sex offenders who are convicted of a crime against a minor from entering 
state parks. 

• Exempting retail purchases from the Procurement Act (which limits the ability to negotiate 
withy vendors and provide unique items in State Park shops) 

 
Both bills died in committee. 
 
An agency supported bill that formally set up the pilot program or the all-terrain wheelchairs in state 
parks passed. 
 
Additionally, legislation to add DCR’s Law Enforcement rangers to VALORS (the state dedicated law 
enforcement retirement plan) passed with a reenactment clause. 
 
Two dedicated funding bills died but will likely be reintroduced in future sessions. 
 

• Dedicating a portion of the state income tax to State Parks. 

• Broader Virginia Outdoors Act that would have supported State Parks, Natural Heritage, and 
DWR.  

  
FINANCIAL REPORT – Laura Ellis, Deputy Director for Administration and Finance  
 
Ms. Ellis gave the financial update as of February 29, 2024.   
  
Financial conditions are similar to what was reported in the prior meetings.   

  
  
Ms. Ellis noted that the division’s general fund operational budgets are trending where expected.  
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Highlights for operating appropriations usage:  
 

• State parks uses about 50% of non-general funds (revenue) to support operations – this 
allocation chart shows only general-fund (GF) appropriations for operations.  

• Planning and Recreation Resources’ (PRR’s) budget is over-inflated with capital projects that go 
into the operational funds per appropriations.  

• Additionally, some of the funding for PRR is, in part, pass-through projects that will be passed 
out to localities.   

• The target vs actual for PRR does not reflect under performance, but instead reflects the pass-
through funding that has not been fully expended by the localities.  

  
Ms. Ellis noted that State Parks is trending to meet their expectations for revenue.  

  
REVIEW OF THE 2025 AND THE 2026 BUDGET - Matthew S. Wells, DCR Director 
 
Director Wells provided an overview of the 2025-2026 budget.   He noted that each fall, DCR provides 
the Department of Planning and Budget (DPB), and the Secretary of Natural and Historic Resources 
(SNHR) with an Internal Decision Packet. 
 
Director Wells noted the Capital Budget needs, totaling over $363 million included in the Decision 
Packet. 
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Director Wells noted that not all budget requests will be met but are presented to show the needs.  He 
advised that the priorities for capital requests include safety and maintenance initiatives. 
  
Operationally, DCR requested several items:  
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Director Wells reviewed the Governor’s proposed budget:  
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Director Wells highlighted that the funding for climate control in Yurts is supplemental to funding 
received from an EDA grant.  He noted that these key items were included in the budget prior to the re-
convenience of the general assembly on Wednesday, April 17, 2024.   
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Director Wells reviewed the budget change that occurred on April 17th, 2024.  He noted that Governor 
Youngkin sent about 200 amendments to the passed budget.  The House made the determination that 
these amendments were not specific and severable. This action sends the budget back to the conferee 
budget initially presented to the Governor. 
 
Differences included in the two forms of the budget: 
 

• Removal of the climate control funding for Yurts in State Parks. 

• Addition of 2 positions for Natural Heritage 

• The use of General Fund money for capital projects instead of bond funds. 
 
The General Assembly will reconvene in Special Session on May 13 to resume budget negotiations.  The 
intent is to have a final budget by June 13, 2024. 
 
MASTER PLANNING REVIEW - Samantha Wangsgard, Chief Environmental Planner 
 
Ms. Wangsgard provided an overview of the Master Planning process. 
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Ms. Wangsgard advised that the project kickoff stage, the public information meeting, the visitor 
experience workshop, and the internal needs assessment workshop are vital to the process.  She noted 
that that public input events ensure community engagement. 
 
Ms. Nizer asked how long the Master Process takes. 
 
Ms. Wangsgard replied that the process is ideally completed in 18-24 months, however that can be 
adjusted if there is need for additional public input or further study. 
  
Chief Brown asked about the final review for master plans. 
 
Ms. Wangsgard noted that there are multiple stages of review that include: 
 

• Advisory committee review 

• Public comment meetings 

• Internal staff review 
 
Following those reviews, the Master Plan is submitted to the Board of Conservation and recreation for 
endorsement.  The plan then goes to the General Assembly for thirty days.  The DCR Director has final 
approval. 
  
Col. Hoggard asked about the needs assessment. 
 
Ms. Wangsgard replied that the needs assessment is a broad-based process using feedback from public 
stakeholders regarding what they would like to see in the park in addition to the internal operations 
needs of the park, including capacity, infrastructure, financial, and staffing needs.  The process is 
typically handled within the agency, however DCR has retained consultants as needed to assist with the 
workload.   
 
Ms. Wangsgard review the State Parks currently in the Master Planning review process.  
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Southwest Virginia (SWVA) Museum:  

• Has completed the public comment meeting.  
• Is currently in the draft stages of the Master Plan.  

   
Chief Brown asked if Native American voices were being represented in the SWVA Museum Master Plan, 
stating that a map in the Virginia Atlas (1988) that showed the Cherokee being present in SWVA. He 
advised that the presence of the Cherokee has been largely left out of the history of that region.  
  
Mr. Collett responded that SWVA has a lot of intersectionality of cultures in the area, including 
indigenous ones. Wilderness Road State Park, SWVA Museum, Hungry Mother and other parks are part 
of the story of the crossroads between cultures. The Museum, specifically, has some exhibits in the 
archives and on display that does reference indigenous cultures and the melting pot of that area.  
  
Ms. Wangsgard commented that the agency in-house cultural resources staff can review what resources 
are available. 
 
Dr. Baker advised that Virginia State Parks are investing in cultural resource management and noted that 
DCR has hired a dedicated Cultural Resource Manager.  With the new Chief of Education and 
Interpretation DCR can build a better capacity for resource management. 
   
Ms. Wangsgard reviewed the remaining five Master Plans under review.  
  
Machicomoco State Park:  

• Has completed:  
o Public Information Meeting  
o Initial Advisory Team Meeting  
o First public input survey  
o Visitor Experience Workshop  

• Is undergoing their needs assessment.  
  
Lake Anna State Park:  

• Has completed:  
o Public information meeting  
o First public input survey.  

• Is undergoing their needs assessment.  
• Next week will be the visitor experience workshop, leading into the needs assessment 
workshop.  
• Working with staff onsite to do outreach during national kids in parks day.   

  
High Bridge Trail State Park:  

• Has completed:  
o Initial scope visit.  

• Internal project kickoff is in July.   
  
Mayo River & Sweet Run:  

• Has completed consultant interviews and initial selections.  
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• Is undergoing negotiations with the consultants on project scope, schedules, and 
budgets.  

  
Ms. Wangsgard noted that the following State Parks are scheduled for review in the next cycle: 
 

• Shenandoah River 

• York River 

• Wilderness Road 

• Staunton River 
  
STATE PARKS SYSTEM: OPERATIONAL UPDATE – Dr. Melissa Baker, Director, Virginia State Parks 
 
Dr. Baker gave the operational update for Virginia State Parks. 
 
Parks experienced record visitation in 2023. This was the highest visitation since visitation counting was 
recalibrated in 2018 to be more accurate and exceeded the goal set for 2024.  
 

 
 

State Park cabins had a high occupancy rate even in the winter months as the parks move to move of a 
year-round operation. Yurts are very popular in the parks but need climate control. 
 
Park program attendance per program has returned to pre-COVID levels and continues to grow. 
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Dr. Baker reviewed the park volunteer hours.  She noted that State Parks has 35 full time employees.  
Volunteer hours are the equivalent of an additional 105 full-time employees. 
 

 
 

 
 
Dr. Baker reviewed State Parks revenue numbers and noted that there has not been a fee increase since 
the COVID pandemic. 
 
 

 



Board of Conservation and Recreation 
April 18, 2024 

Page 13 
 

REVISED: 10/3/2024 1:12 PM 

Dr. Baker reviewed the following key accomplishments. 
 

 

 
 

 
 

STATE PARKS MAINTENANCE 
 
Dr. Baker provided an overview State Park maintenance and needs.  She noted that there is a deferred 
maintenance backlog due to funding and staffing. 
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Dr. Baker noted that the estimated ordinary maintenance cost is 2-4% of the facility value.  The current 
value of parks assets is at $1.2 billion which translates to a need of $25-52 million annually. 
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NAMING OF A NEW STATE PARK IN CULPEPER – Frank Stovall, Deputy Director for Operations 
 
Mr. Stovall advised that DCR currently operates two state parks that have the purpose of protecting and 
interpreting Civil War battles.  Those are Staunton River Battlefield and Sailor’s Creek.  This is the model 
DCR will employ in Culpeper. 
 
When completed the park in Culpeper will cover 1,200 acres in multiple spaces across the county.  Each 
location was the site of significant action during the Civil War. 
 
Mr. Stovall advised that the Code of Virginia calls upon the Board of Conservation and Recreation to 
review Master Plans and advise the Director on decisions concerning State Parks, including naming. 
 
Mr. Stovall noted that the recommendation of the Department was that the new park be named 
Culpeper Battlefields State Park.  He advised that some groups advocated for the naming of specific 
battles, but that the agency believes that limits the ability to interpret each of the locations in context.  
The project has the endorsement of local government in Culpeper. 
 
BOARD ACTION 
 
Mr. Inge moved that the Board of Conservation and Recreation endorse the name Culpeper Battlefields 
State Park for the new park in Culpeper County.  Mr. Kilgore seconded, and the motion carried. 
 
ENHANCING OUTDOOR ACCESS AT NATURAL AREA PRESERVES - Wes Paulos, Public Access Coordinator 
for Natural Heritage  
 
Mr. Paulos gave an overview of public access at Natural Area Preserves. 
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NATURAL AREA PRESERVES EXPANSION – Jason Bulluck, Director, Division of Natural Heritage 
 
Mr. Bulluck provided a brief update regarding Natural Area Preserve (NAP) expansion. 
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DCR ON THE EASTERN SHORE - Shannon Alexander, Natural Heritage Coastal Region Supervisor and 
Sean Dixon, Manager, Kiptopeke State Park 
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PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS  
 
Director Wells advised that the next meeting of the Board of Conservation and Recreation would be held 
on October 2-4, 2024, at Douthat State Park. 
 
Chief Brown invited members to attend the Spotswood Treaty Tributed at the Governor’s Mansion on 
April 23 and the Green Point Powwow on July 6. 
 
Director Wells noted that member terms are expiring for Ms. Heisler, Ms. Simon, and Mr. Inge.  He 
thanked them for their service and advised that the Governor’s office will be acting regarding 
reappointments or replacements. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
There was no further business and the meeting adjourned at 12:33 p.m. 
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ATTACHMENT A 
 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
 
In January, a detailed accomplishment report was provided to the Board for their review and 
consideration. Since January, DCR Divisions associated with the Board of Conservation and Recreation 
report the following significant achievements. 
 
Virginia State Parks 

• Volunteer Statistics: In 2023, volunteers donated 218,147 hours of service to Virginia State 
Parks.  As the 2023 rate of $32.59 per volunteer hour, volunteers provided over seven million 
dollars ($7,109,280) worth of work to Virginia State Parks.  Volunteers served the equivalent 
number of hours of 105 full-time employees.  In 2023 volunteers reported 7,454 more hours 
than the 20222 total of 210,693 hours, reflecting an increase in all categories (individual, group, 
AmeriCorps, and Camp Houst) except for Youth Conservation Corps as the program was on 
pause in 2023. 

 

• Combatting Human Trafficking: A total of 550 State Park Rangers, staff, and volunteers have 
completed Human Traffic Awareness Training.  This training meets Virginia Department of 
Health requirements for hotels and other overnight facilities.  The training was set up in 
collaboration with the Department of Criminal Justice Services. 
 

• Workplace Safety Training: New and returning site safety officers from all Virginia State Parks 
completed training on assessing site safety, documenting staff training and worker’s 
compensation claims, reviewing and updating Emergency Action Plans, conducting basic 
playground inspections, and other relevant topics. 
 

• Youth Conservation Corps: Park personnel are working to implement changes to the Youth 
Conservation Corps program., which was temporarily suspended last year to allow staff to 
review policy and safety protocols. Interest in the program is strong, with about 300 applications 
for the 80 Crew Members slots, so it is sure to be a competitive year for the program. 
 

Virginia Natural Heritage Program 
 

• Invasive Species Working Group: Staff led an Invasive Species Working Group (ISWG) meeting 
including the Secretaries of Natural and Historic Resources, and Agriculture and Forestry, and 
staff from Departments of Agriculture and Consumer Services, Forestry, Wildlife Resources, 
Conservation and Recreation, Transportation, Environmental Quality, Virginia Tech, and the 
Virginia Institute of Marine Science.  The ISWG approved interagency development of 
staffing/budget needs to better implement the state’s Invasive Species Management Plan, per 
2023 General Assembly assignment to the agencies.  The ISWG also approved the updated 
Virginia Invasive Plants List and DCR’s Invasive Plant Assessment Protocol, which is used to 
assess plants for potential addition to the state list.  The staffing/budget needs were presented 
as part of a broader Invasive Species in Virginia presentation, to and per invitation from, the 
Commerce, Agriculture and Natural Resources Subcommittee of House Appropriations. 
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• New Species Discovered:  DCR Natural Heritage Karst Scientists were published in the Journal of 
Subterranean Biology.  Their publication named and described a cave beetle species confirmed 
to be new to science, and discovered in a Bath County, Virginia cave. 
 

• Saving the Rusty Patch Bumblebee: DCR Natural Heritage staff were invited to serve on a team 
to begin development of a monitoring plan for the Federally Endangered Rusty Patch 
Bumblebee.  The initial meeting included federal and state experts from agencies throughout 
the eastern U.S. range of this species.  The three-day workshop began the development of a 
monitoring plan which will provide the basis of a federal recovery plan for the species, including 
proposed habitat conservation and management actions, to support to the end-goal of down-
or/de-listing the species. 
 

• Cleaning up the Cedars Natural Area Preserve: DCR Natural Heritage Southwest Regional 
Stewardship staff coordinated and participated in a volunteer clean-up of a large sinkhole at The 
Cedars Natural Area Preserve.  Sinkholes are features of a karst landscape, where soluble 
limestone near the ground surface dissolves over time (i.e. millennia), creating depressions that 
serve as conduits for surface water (and pollution), into groundwater, which sources drinking 
water wells and sensitive subterranean (cave) habitats for various rare species.  The Friends of 
the Cedars, and DCR Natural Heritage staff worked to remove and properly dispose of several 
truckloads of metal, tires, bedsprings, washing machines, household debris, and various other 
household appliances. 
 

Planning and Recreation Resources 
 

• Historic River House Preservation at Chippokes State Park: The Design and Construction 
section of Planning and Recreation Resources completed renovations to the River House at 
Chippokes State Park.  The renovations included siding replacement and roof replacement to 
ensure a watertight envelope for the historic structure. 

 

• Virginia Outdoors Plan: PRR staff completed the written draft of the Virginia Outdoors Plan.  
This event marks the first time ARC-GIS and story boards have been used for the State 
Comprehensive Outdoor Recreation Plan.  Upon approval, PRR staff will request public comment 
prior to the Governor’s adoption of the plan. 
 

• Master Planning: PRR completed two public informational meetings for Lake Anna State Park 
and Southwest Virginia State Park Master Plans in February.  The meetings were well received 
by the public and both were broadcasted virtually. 
 

• Westmoreland State Park Bathhouse Renovations: The Westmoreland Bathhouse- renovation 
project in Campground B is now complete.  The project included grading and adding additional 
RV campsites to campground B as well as a full renovation to the campground bathhouse.  The 
campground opened to the public March 1st. 
 

• Renovation of Croaker Landing at York River State Park: The Design and Construction staff 
completed the renovation of the Croaker Landing Pier and boat ramp project at York River State 
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Park.  The work included three piers with ADA access as well as the dredging of the boat channel 
in the river.  The project was funded with Maintenance Reserve funds from FY2023. 
 

• Grant Funding Opportunities: Three grant opportunities managed by DCR have been advertised 
for Virginia.  Grants opportunities include Land and Water Conservation funds (LWCF). Outdoor 
Recreation Legacy Program (ORLP) and Recreational Trails Program (RTP). The total available 
funds for each program varies.  Localities of Virginia state agencies and tribes may all complete 
during the application process. 
 

Land Conservation and Real Property Office 
 

• Protection of Battlefields: Capital Region Land Conservancy completed at FY23 VLCF grant for 
$588,250, together with funds from the American Battlefield Protection Program, by acquiring 
and conserving 41 acres at Willis Church and New Market Roads, in eastern Henrico County.  
The property is within the core area of the Battles of Glendale, Malvern Hill, Deep Bottom I, and 
Deep Bottom II.  The Board of Historic Resources holds a historic preservation and open-space 
easement over the property that allows for the restoration of the landscape to its agricultural 
uses and prior battlefield conditions.  The property will be open to the public daily and is 
adjacent to Richmond National Battlefield Park with frontage along scenic Route 5. Local 
neighborhood groups voiced support for the project, many of which have placed an emphasis on 
preserving sites pertinent to the U.S. Colored Troops (the Battles of Deep Bottom I and II) and 
greater connectivity of conserved lands around Malvern Hill. 

 

• Clinch River State Park Expansion: On January 8, State Parks acquired the “Dickenson Tract” as 
a 0.293-acre addition to the Artrip Bent Unit of Clinch River State Park in the Town of Cleveland 
in Russell County. 
 

• Lyndhurst Ponds Natural Area Preserve Expansion: On January 31, Natural Heritage acquired 
the “Waynesboro Nurseries II Tract” as a 26.153-acre addition to Lyndhurst Ponds Natural Area 
Preserve in Augusta County. 
 

• Difficult Creek Natural Area Preserve Expansion: On February 23, RPO closed on the acquisition 
of the “Clay Tract” at Difficult Creek Natural Area Preserve in Halifax County.  The 2.16-acre 
addition was a strategic inholding and connector to the Falkland Farms Conservation Area across 
the road.  The project was funded by a VLCF grant. 
 

• Preservation of Mayo Island: RPO Staff coordinated with the Capital Region Land Conservancy 
(CRLC) and the City of Richmond, as well as staff from DCR Floodplain Management and VLCF, to 
develop the first draft of the deed of easement for Mayo Island in downtown Richmond.  The 
easement will protect the open-space on the island and act as the funding mechanism for CFPF 
grant award and a VLCF grant award for the City’s purchase of the island and restoration as a 
future park. Part of this coordination included a site visit and tour of the island and several 
meetings with stakeholders. 

 
 
  
 


